National Indifference in the Heyday of Nationalist Mobilization? Ljubljana Military Veterans and the Language of Command

Rok Stergar

National Indifference in the Heyday of Nationalism

"N THE ACCOUNTS OF LIFE IN AUSTRIA-HUNGARY at the end of the nineteenth and the beginning of the twentieth century, one reads about a world dominated by nations and nationalism. Both contemporaries and historians describe a nationality conflict in which politics, economy, literature, music, journalism, sports, and science were all placed in the "service of the nation." According to Helmut Rumpler, it was a time when even the oncepowerful state and its bureaucracy were forced to withdraw in the face of different nationalisms.¹ Primary sources often paint a similar picture: A German from Celje/Cilli, Fritz Zangger, claims that in his home town even "the God of Germans and of Slovenes had nothing in common."² Contemporary newspapers described incessant nationalist conflicts between Czechs and Germans, Germans and Slovenes, Slovenes and Italians, or Croats and Hungarians. Minutes of parliamentary sessions tell us about obstructionism carried out by nationalist parties, and in the War Ministry the "Disciplinary Measures to Prevent National Endeavours from Invading" [the Military] (Massregeln zur Verhütung des Eindringens nationaler Bestrebungen) grew longer every year.³ Therefore, it is no surprise that descriptions of a different reality in which nationalism had hardly played a role, like those of the novelist Joseph Roth, were often dismissed as figments of a nostalgic imagination or depictions of a vanishing world.⁴

Recent research, however, has unveiled a more complex and nuanced past. Despite the unrelenting efforts of nationalists, there was apparently still more than enough room in Imperial Austrian society and its institutions for national indifference, bilingualism, Austrian

I would like to thank Janez Cvirn, Jernej Kosi, and the participants of the 2008 Conference "Sites of Indifference to Nation in Habsburg Central Europe" at the University of Alberta for their helpful comments on earlier drafts of this paper.

¹Helmut Rumpler, *Eine Chance für Mitteleuropa: Bürgerliche Emanzipation und Staatsverfall in der Habsburgermonarchie*, Österreichische Geschichte: 1804–1914, ed. Herwig Wolfram (Vienna, 1997), 558.

²"Der Gott der Deutschen und der Gott der Slowenen hatten miteinander nichts gemein." Fritz Zangger, *Das ewige Feuer im fernen Land: Ein deutsches Heimatbuch aus dem Südosten* (Celje, 1937), 131–32.

³Österreichisches Staatsarchiv, Vienna, Kriegsarchiv (KA), War Ministry Records (KM), Präs, Sachregister (1900–1914), see under keyword "Nationalität."

⁴Claudio Magris, *Il mito absburgico nella letteratura austriaca moderna*, Saggi, 326 (Torino, 1963), chap."Joseph Roth," 277–86.

patriotism, dynastic loyalty, and similar practices.⁵ Jaroslav Hašek's novelistic figure of the "amphibian" lieutenant Lukáš who spoke and wrote German, read Czech books as a closet Czech, and was "otherwise ... a decent man" is no longer a figure at whom someone would poke fun or call names. Instead, his very "amphibianism" has recently become an object of scholarly analysis.⁶ This new outlook toward those who do not appear to have fit a traditional nationalist mold has not been shaped simply by a new, more attentive reading of available sources or by the inclusion of hitherto overlooked ones, but rather by new thinking about nations and nationalism. If nations are "a perspective on the world" and not fixed groups, and if their level of groupness varies, as Rogers Brubaker has argued, then some level of national indifference will always have existed.⁷

These new approaches offer a great impetus for further research that should answer several still unanswered questions about Central European society before World War I. For example, did such practices of indifference or amphibianism exist in times of crisis, when nationalist mobilization was at its peak and the choices were supposedly more limited? Was it still possible to remain an Austrian patriot or to take up a nationally indifferent position at such times? There also remains the question of how widespread national indifference was and whether it was a phenomenon mostly evident in bilingual areas, or if it also existed in regions where one language was spoken by a preponderant majority and fence-sitting was hardly possible because there was nobody on the other side of the fence. In this article, I will offer some answers to these larger questions by analyzing a set of events in Carniola and Styria from the year 1908. Admittedly, these events were localized in nature and therefore the answers may not be capable of generalization. Nonetheless, the analysis should add a few small pieces to the puzzle or at least help to focus future research.

The September Events of 1908

The sequence of events started on 12 September 1908, when the annual convention of the Slovene nationalist Society of St. Cyril and Methodius (Ciril-Metodova družba) had been scheduled to take place in the town of Ptuj/Pettau in Southern Styria. Locating the convention here constituted a Slovene nationalist attempt to stake a claim in a majority German-speaking town located in predominantly Slovene-speaking Southern Styria. Slovene nationalists were thus employing a typical tactic that was used by all kinds of nationalists in the Austrian half of the monarchy on numerous occasions. German nationalists, on the other hand, were determined to show that the Slovene activists were not welcome in what they saw as an undisputedly German town, one of the three "forts" in the so-called German

⁵See, for example: István Deák, Beyond Nationalism: A Social and Political History of the Habsburg Officer Corps, 1848–1918 (New York [etc.], 1990); Peter Stachel, "Übernationales Gesamtstaatsbewußtsein in der Habsburgermonarchie: Zwei Fallbeispiele." Available from kakanien revisited. http://www.kakanien.ac.at/beitr/ fallstudie/PStachel1.pdf, accessed 14 June 2011; Pieter Judson, Guardians of the Nation: Activists on the Language Frontiers of Imperial Austria (Cambridge, MA/London, 2006); Laurence Cole and Daniel L. Unowsky, eds., The Limits of Loyalty: Imperial Symbolism, Popular Allegiances, and State Patriotism in the Late Habsburg Monarchy, Austrian and Habsburg Studies, 9, ed. Gary B. Cohen (New York, 2007).

⁶Tara Zahra, "Imagined Noncommunities: National Indifference as a Category of Analysis," *Slavic Review* 69, no. 1 (Spring 2010): 93–119. The quote is, of course, from Jaroslav Hašek, *The Good Soldier Švejk and his Fortunes in the World War*, trans. Cecil Parrott, Penguin Classics (London, 2005), 166.

⁷Rogers Brubaker, *Ethnicity without Groups* (Cambridge, MA/London, 2004), chap. "Ethnicity without Groups," 7–27.

"Fortress Triangle" (*Festungsdreieck*) of Southern Styria that included the towns of Maribor/ Marburg and Celje/Cilli as well. Not unexpectedly, a scuffle broke out soon after the first train with the Slovene activists had arrived at the railway station. Blows were exchanged, but the police managed to calm the situation. The next day their efforts were not so successful. To the competing strains of the "Wacht am Rhein" and "Hej, Slovani," a major riot broke out, ending only after the convention came to an end and the activists had left town.⁸ German nationalists declared victory; the Slovenes saw the disruption of their convention as an insult to their national pride that had to be avenged.

Fuelled by newspaper reports and bellicose political rhetoric, a series of protests and scuffles among nationalists broke out in Ljubljana/Laibach, the capital of Carniola and the most important town with a Slovene-speaking majority. Finally, on the evening of 18 September, another riot developed on the heels of a rally. German street and shop signs were destroyed all over the town, houses of prominent German-speaking families, and the Casino, a favorite gathering place of the German-speaking minority, were pelted with stones. The riots continued for two days, ending only after the military fired on rioters, fatally wounding two of them on 20 September.9 This put an end to the riots, but to Slovene nationalists it added greater insult to the injury. The Slovene press instantly turned the victims of the military into national martyrs. Their funerals became a nationalist demonstration attended by more than 20,000 people.¹⁰ The events also drew attention from other parts of the monarchy. Slav nationalists saw in the actions of the military further proof of the government's pro-German orientation, whereas their German counterparts interpreted the riots as a brutal attack on the threatened German "national property" (Nationalbesitzstand). As such, they even figured in a memorandum that the president of the influential Pan-German Association (Alldeutsche Verband) in Germany sent to the German Foreign Ministry. Heinrich Claß claimed the riots in Ljubljana/Laibach and coincidental disturbances in Prague proved that the monarchy had fallen in to the hands of Slavs and as such could not serve as a reliable ally of the German Reich anymore.¹¹

It is no surprise that the violence helped strengthen nationalist sentiment among both German- and Slovene-speakers. Of course, the German and Slovene nationalists did everything they could to exacerbate the situation. Demonstrations and counterdemonstrations that reached as far as Vienna lasted for a month, the papers were full of stories about the alleged brutality of the "other side," members of Parliament brought the matter to the Parliament, both sides published commemorative stamps, the Slovenes started raising funds for a memorial to the "martyrs," and even published two plays—*A Bloody Night in Ljubljana* and *National Martyrs*—about the events.¹² In short, the usual battle to impose

⁸Branko Goropevšek, "Odmev in pomen septembrskih dogodkov leta 1908: (spomin na 90-letnico dogodkov) [The Echo and the Importance of the September Events of 1908]," in *Slovenija 1848–1998: iskanje lastne poti* [Slovenia 1848–1998: The Search for an Independent Path], ed. Stane Granda and Barbara Šatej, 115–23 (Ljubljana, 1998), 115–16.

⁹Ibid., 116–17; Marjan Matjašič, "Stališče vojaških oblasti do nemirov septembra 1908 v Ljubljani [The Army's Standpoint toward the Riots of September 1908 in Ljubljana]," *Kronika* 32 (1984): 28–35.

¹⁰Vladimir Ravnihar, *Mojega življenja pot: Spomini dr. Vladimirja Ravniharja* [The Path of My Life: Memoirs of Dr. Vladimir Ravnihar], ed. Janez Cvirn et al. Historia, 2 (Ljubljana, 1997), 76.

¹¹Jürgen Angelow, "Alldeutsche, Reichsregierung und Zweibund am Vorabend und zu Beginn des Ersten Weltkrieges: Zur Ambivalenz von nationalistischer Agitation, autoritärem Machtstaat und Bündnispolitik," *Mitteilungen des Instituts für Österreichische Geschichtsforschung* 106 (1998): 381–82.

¹²About the demonstrations, see Branko Goropevšek, "Kaj takega je mogoče pri nas v Avstriji sedaj v 20. stoletju? Odmev in pomen septembrskih dogodkov leta 1908 [Something Like That Is Possible Here in Austria in the 20th Century? The Echo and the Importance of the September Events of 1908]," in *Septembrski dogodki 1908: zbornik*

a nationalist interpretation of events on the public had begun.¹³ Moreover, activists consciously took steps to widen the rift between the Slovene- and German-speaking communities. Ljubljana/Laibach had hitherto been known as a military-friendly town and one also where national conflict had not predominated. According to Heinrich Wieden von Alpenbach, an officer stationed there in the years 1893–1894, 1901–1904 and 1908: "The relationship with civilians was excellent. The Germans of Ljubljana/Laibach were already pushed against the wall and not represented in the municipal council, yet there were at that time no explicit national confrontations. German and Slovene productions alternated on the stage of the Provincial Theatre, officers and socialites frequented German as well as Slovene events."¹⁴

The accuracy of Wieden's depiction is confirmed by numerous other sources.¹⁵ But the almost idyllic situation changed significantly after September 1908. The town council decided to replace the bilingual Slovene-German street signs with Slovene ones, and Slovenes were urged to sever the lively economic, cultural, and social ties that bound them to the German-speaking townspeople and to the local military garrison.¹⁶ The informal boycott lasted several years and certainly had a negative effect on the relationship between both communities.

The events of September 1908 and their subsequent exploitation in the nationalist discourse also intensified a siege mentality among the German-speaking minority of Carniola and Lower Styria, thus increasing its potential identification with German-ness or German nationalism. The events in Ljubljana/Laibach were probably even more important for the expansion of Slovene nationalism, although later interpretations that attributed to them an almost mythical significance were certainly exaggerated.¹⁷ In addition to the interpretation of these

[[]The September Events of 1908: Collected Essays], ed. Bojan Terbuc, 47–61 (Ptuj, 1998), 51–58; about the contents of urgent motions, see *Stenographische Protokolle über die Sitzungen des Hauses der Abgeordneten des Reichrathes* (SPSHAR), 111th sitting of the 18th session, 26 November 1908, 7633–44; about German stamps, see Judson, 59; about Slovene stamps, see KA, KM, Präs, 52–6/1 (1910), a report by the commander of the 3rd Corps to the War Ministry (Präs. Nr. 2644 (L), Graz, 7 January 1910) and the War Ministry's document (Präs. No. 376, Vienna, 18 January 1910); also: Jakob Hočevar, "Krvava noč v Ljubljani: Zgodovinska, narodna drama s petjem v štirih dejanjih [A Bloody Night in Ljubljana: Historical, National Play with Singing in Four Acts]," in *Domoljubja sile* [The Forces of Patriotism], ed. Jakob Hočevar, 5–103 (Cleveland, 1909); Cerkljanski [Fran Robas], *Narodni mučeniki: Žaloigra slovensko-zgodovinskih septembrskih dni l. 1908 v Ljubljani* [National Martyrs: A Tragedy about Slovene-Historical September Days of the Year 1908 in Ljubljana] (Milwaukee, s.a.).

¹³For a detailed analysis of a coincidental series of similar events from Bohemia, see Judson, chap. "Violence in the Village," 177–218.

¹⁴"Mit dem Zivile war das beste Einvernehmen. Die Deutschen waren in Laib[ach] schon an die Wand gedruckt und im Gemeinderat nicht mehr vertreten, doch gab es damals noch keine ausgesprochenen nationalen Reibungen. Im Landestheater wurden abwechselend deutsche und slovenische Stücke gespielt, Offiziere und die Spitzen der Gesellschaft besuchten sowohl deutsche als auch slov[enische] Veranstaltungen." KA, Nachlaß Wieden von Alpenbach (B/30:1), Heinrich Wieden von Alpenbach, "Lebensgeschichtliche Skizze," unpublished manuscript, sheet 6, 2–4.

¹⁵Rok Stergar, "Vojski prijazen in zaželen garnizon": Ljubljanski častniki med prelomom stoletja in prvo svetovno vojno ["A Military-Friendly and Desired Garrison Town": The Officers of Ljubljana from the Turn of the Century to World War I], Zbirka Zgodovinskega časopisa [Zgodovinski časopis Collection], 19 (Ljubljana, 1999), chap. "Ljubljansko meščanstvo in častniki, [The Townspeople of Ljubljana and the Officers]" 32–37.

¹⁶Matjašič, 29; Goropevšek, 120; Dragan Matić, *Nemci v Ljubljani: 1861–1918* [The Germans of Ljubljana: 1861– 1918], Historia, 6 (Ljubljana, 2002), 345–54.

¹⁷See, for example, an article written by one of the rioters on the twenty-fifth anniversary of events: Božo Borštnik, "Ob 25letnici septembrskih dogodkov [On the 25th Anniversary of the September Events]," *Kronika slovenskih mest* 1 (1934): 52–57. Available from dLib.si: Digitalna knjižnica Slovenije. http://www.dlib.si/documents/clanki/ kronika_slovenskih_mest/1934/pdf/1934_01_15.pdf, accessed 14 June 2011.

events within the framework of a struggle between Slavs and Germans, practical everyday measures, such as the replacement of Slovene-German with Slovene-only signs, undoubtedly strengthened the feeling of national belonging among Slovene-speakers.¹⁸

The Veterans and the Slovene Language of Command

One of the most frequent reactions to the September events was the Slovenification of businesses, institutions, and associations. As early as October, even most Carniolan veterans' associations had either replaced German with Slovene as the language command in their organizations or were considering doing so.¹⁹ One of these associations was the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps (*Kranjski vojaški veteranski kor/Krainischer Militär-Veteranen-Korps*) in Ljubljana/Laibach. Its members not only introduced the Slovene language of command, but also further decided to donate 150 crowns to a fund for those wounded and 50 crowns toward the memorial for those killed by the military.²⁰ A few days later, the commander of the 3rd Army Corps, General Oskar Potiorek, read an article about these decisions in the *Grazer Tagblatt* and immediately demanded a resolute response from civilian authorities.²¹ The Carniolan provincial government investigated the matter and, together with the military, concluded that such actions were unacceptable for a veterans' association. At the beginning of 1909, the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps was dissolved by the governor, *Landespräsident* Theodor Schwarz, because it had adopted "a demonstrative decision against the armed forces."²² His decision was upheld by the Ministry of Interior which rejected all of the Corps' appeals.²³

Such a severe reaction is very understandable considering the role the veterans' associations played at the time. By the end of nineteenth and in the beginning of the twentieth century, they had evolved from mutual insurance associations to bastions of dynastic loyalty and critical sites

¹⁸Goropevšek, 120; Peter Štih, Vasko Simoniti and Peter Vodopivec, A Slovene History: Society—Politics—Culture (Ljubljana, 2008), 338. Available from: http://www.sistory.si/publikacije/prenos/?urn=SISTORY:ID:2250, accessed 14 June 2011.

¹⁹Arhiv Republike Slovenije [Archives of the Republic of Slovenia], Ljubljana (AS), Landespräsidum for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, a query of the Landespräsidum for Carniola (Nr. 5079, 1908) and the attached reports by the district captains (Bezirkshauptmann) from Logatec/Loitsch, Kamnik/Stein, Ljubljana/Laibach and Radovljica/Radmannsdorf.

²⁰AS, Landespräsidum for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, the minutes of the extraordinary general meeting of the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps (Ljubljana/Laibach, 11 October 1908), and the report of the state commissioner (Ljubljana/Laibach, 11 October 1908).

²¹"Die Laibacher Veteranen," *Grazer Tagblatt*, 12 October 1908 (evening ed.), 8; ibid., 14 October 1908 (morning ed.), 5; AS, Landespräsidum for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, a letter of Oskar Potiorek to the Landespräsident of Carniola, Theodor Schwarz (Präs. Nr. 3408, Gurk/Krka in Carninhia, 20 October 1908).

 $^{^{22\}alpha}$ [G]egen die bewaffnete Macht demonstrierenden Beschluß." AS, Landespräsidum for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, a draft of the letter by the Landespräsidum to the 3rd Corps (Nr. 5372, Ljubljana/Laibach, 1908), a confidential letter of the Interior Ministry to the Landespräsidium (Nr. 39882, Vienna, 20 November 1908), a draft of the letter by the Landespräsidium to the Interior Ministry (Nr. 6100, 1908) and a confidential letter of the Interior Ministry to the Landespräsidium (Nr. 449333, Vienna, 22 December 1908); KA, KM, Präs, 70-3/4 (1908), a report by the command of the 3rd Corps to the War Ministry (Präs. Nr. 3566 (K), Graz, 31 October 1908), an administrative act of the Ministry for Local Defense (Präs. Nr. 5106, XVIII, Vienna, 25 November 1908); KA, KM, Präs, 70-3/1 (1909), an administrative act of the Ministry for Local Defense (Präs. Nr. 6358, XVIII, Vienna, 1 January 1909).

²³Österreichisches Staatsarchiv, Vienna, Allgemeines Verwaltungsarchiv (AVA), Ministerium des Innern, Präsidiale 1848–1918, 15/5 (1909), Pr. 2175/1909 and Pr. 8625/1909. I would like to sincerely thank Laurence Cole for sending me transcripts of the documents from AVA.

for the production of Austrian patriotism. The associations not only fostered patriotic sentiments in their ranks, but were also an effective means of spreading them among the public, especially through their participation in patriotic festivities.²⁴ Because of that, the character and quality of their loyalty became increasingly important to the government and, with the help of provincial authorities the Ministry of the Interior, occasionally sought to determine if particular veterans' associations were indeed loyal and if they had been avoiding nationalist and political agitation.²⁵

It must have been a shock for the authorities and especially for the military when the Carniolan veterans voted to adopt the Slovene language of command out of protest. For the authorities, the German language of command was not just a practical means for deploying an effective and unified leadership. Far more than that, the language of command served as a symbol of the army's unity. It was supposed to act as a bulwark of Austrian patriotism against the onslaught of various nationalisms. Only the Hungarians had managed to assert the Hungarian language of command for their *Honved* or militia as part of the Compromise with Austria in 1868. But even they never managed to replace German with Hungarian in the Hungarian units of the Common Army (*k. u. k. Heer*).²⁶ Other attempts to introduce different languages of command were rejected even more resolutely by the emperor and the generals. When some Czech-speaking reservists deliberately began to use the Czech reply "zde!" instead of the German "hier!" on army maneuvers at the turn of the century, the emperor threatened to impose martial law on the Bohemian Lands if the practice were not discontinued.²⁷ Even during World War I, the military refused to allow the Slovene command language in a small Carniolan voluntary formation.

"If the Slovene language of command were introduced in the units of Carniolan Rifles, a very dangerous precedent would be established, because Slav members of Parliament could later claim that something that had been possible in this unit could be introduced in other units, too," warned an anonymous pamphlet published by the Command of the South-Western front in 1916.²⁸

Although veterans' associations technically formed a part of civil society, the military and the Ministry for Local Defense were not prepared to let them freely decide which language of command they would use. The authorities' disapproval of a Czech-speaking association of veterans, which had otherwise been shunned by radical Czech nationalists because it was supposedly "anti-national," clearly shows that any and all expressions of a national affiliation were understood as manifestations of a questionable loyalty. On the other hand, the radical nationalists perceived any and all departures from their agenda as evidence of an anti-national world view. Consequently, the persistent efforts by veterans to prove their

²⁴Laurence Cole, "Military Veterans and Popular Patriotism in Imperial Austria, 1870–1914," in *The Limits of Loyalty: Imperial Symbolism, Popular Allegiances, and State Patriotism in the Late Habsburg Monarchy*, ed. Laurence Cole and Daniel L. Unowsky, Austrian and Habsburg Studies, 9, ed. Gary B. Cohen, 36–61 (New York, 2007).

²⁵AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, a circular of the Interior Ministry (Nr. 13951, Vienna, 1 April 1904), and a letter by the Landespräsident of Carniola (Nr. 1526 pr, Ljubljana/Laibach, 16 April 1904).

²⁶Gunther E. Rothenberg, "Toward a National Hungarian Army: The Military Compromise of 1868 and Its Consequences," *Slavic Review* 31 (1972): 805–16.

²⁷Gunther E. Rothenberg, *The Army of Francis Joseph* (1976; West Lafayette, IN, 1998), 130.

²⁸"Wenn die slowenische Kommandosprache bei den krainischen Schützen eingeführt werden würde, so gäbe dies ein sehr gefährliches Präjudiz, weil später die slawischen Abgeordneten darauf hinweisen könnten, daß etwas, was bei dieser Formation möglich war, auch bei anderen Truppenkörpern durchgeführt werden könnte." *Die politischen Ziele der slowenischen Intelligenz* (Maribor/Marburg, 1916), 14.

Czechness were not sufficient to persuade the radicals they were Czech enough but were more than enough to persuade the military they were excessively Czech.²⁹ The military and radical nationalists obviously agreed on one thing: It was impossible to be loyal to the Austrian state and to a nation at the same time. Or as an anonymous radical Slovene nationalist put it in 1909: "Being a veteran and a Slovene in one person is not possible."³⁰

Of course, Carniolan veterans had been fully aware of the importance and especially the symbolic timing of their decision, although they tried to portray it as a result of several years' deliberations. Such claims, however, obviously did not persuade the authorities, even though they had been accompanied by loud cheers for the emperor and assurances of the veterans' steadfast patriotism and loyalty.³¹ General Potiorek was adamant: "The actions that threaten the loyalty of reservists and broad groups of population must be vehemently opposed."³²

Nationalism, State Patriotism, Imperial Loyalty, National Indifference, and the Military Veterans

But were Potiorek and others entirely right in assuming that the loyalty of the veterans had been compromised beyond hope and that the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps therefore represented a dangerous nationalist outpost? Were the cheers for the emperor not professions of loyalty but an attempt to mislead the watchful guardians of true patriotism? Were they just meaningless gestures? The military certainly had no doubts that the veterans' actions had been motivated by Slovene nationalism and constituted an unforgivable breach of loyalty. Oskar Potiorek stated in his letter to the War Ministry that they had fallen under the influence of Slovene "nationalist propaganda," particularly the "treacherous articles" of the liberal daily *Slovenski narod* (The Slovene Nation).³³

However, at least two other possible explanations come to mind. Firstly, it is quite possible that the veterans' professions of loyalty were sincere but their nationalism was not. In other words, one could hypothesize that the veterans had been under considerable social pressure to distance themselves from the military after the violent events of September 1908. At a time when Slovene nationalism reached a high point, they may well have decided that it was better to risk the wrath of the military than that of their predominantly Slovene-speaking

²⁹Jiří Pokorný, "Vysloužilecké hnutí na konci 80. let minulého stoleti [Veterans' Associations at the End of 1880s]," *Documenta pragensia* 6, no. 1 (1986): 386–97; idem, "Die Tschechen für oder gegen Österreich-Ungarn?," *Der Donauraum* 35, no. 3 (1995): 30–34.

³⁰ Odkrita beseda slovenskim veterancem! [A Sincere Word to the Slovene Veterans!]," *Svobodna misel: Glasilo slovenske sekcije Svobodne Misli* [Freethought: The Newsletter of the Slovene Freethought Chapter] 3, no. 2 (1909): 27–28, at 27. *Svobodna misel* ("Freethought") was a marginal magazine published in Prague by a small group of Slovene liberals, led by a former Catholic priest and a celebrated poet Anton Aškerc. They were strongly influenced by the Czech branch of the freethinking movement, *Volná myšlenka*.

³¹AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, the minutes of the extraordinary general meeting of the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps (Ljubljana/Laibach, 11 October 1908), and the report of the state commissioner (Ljubljana/Laibach, 11 October 1908).

^{32α}[D]erartigen Gesinnungstüchtigkeit der nichtaktiven Mannschaft und weiter Kreise der Bevölkerung ernst gefährdenden Erscheinungen [ist] auf das Nachdrücklichste entgegenzutreten." AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, a letter of Oskar Potiorek to the Landespräsident of Carniola, Theodor Schwarz (Präs. Nr. 3408, Gurk/Krka in Carinthia, 20 October 1908).

³³KA, KM, Präs, 70–3/4 (1908), a report by the command of the 3rd Corps to the War Ministry (Präs. Nr. 3566 (K), Graz, 31 October 1908).

fellow townspeople. Slovene nationalists may have been a bit less organized than the Czech nationalists, but they were nevertheless able to apply a fair amount of pressure on those they considered to be "national renegades."³⁴ Secondly, the veterans might have been both moderate Slovene nationalists and Austrian patriots, loyal to the emperor. Whereas the military and the radical nationalists could not imagine such a combination of allegiances, the veterans stressed that the introduction of the Slovene language of command would only strengthen their patriotic feelings.³⁵

The paucity of sources does not allow for a more detailed analysis that could decisively show which of the three possibilities explains the veterans' actions best. Nevertheless, I would suggest that the third one is the most plausible. It is clear that in their decision to introduce the Slovene language of command, the majority of veterans were motivated by Slovene nationalism, as the unfavorable impression left by the army's unfortunate intervention obviously caused its surge, but at the same time, their avowals of loyalty and patriotism were most probably genuine. Several Slovene historians have maintained for some time that an overwhelming majority of Slovenes never experienced any antagonism between their Austrian state patriotism and their Slovene nationalism and that anti-Austrian nationalism was a minority view even as late as the period of the Balkan Wars.³⁶ And the research on Czech and Italian veterans' associations suggests that such a combination of allegiances was not uncommon especially among veterans. For them it was entirely normal to feel Czech or Italian and remain loyal to the state and its ruler.³⁷ Moderate nationalism and allegiance to the Austrian state did in fact coexist. One could even argue that this somewhat peculiar coexistence was not so much threatened by nationalism as it was threatened by the inability of important parts of the state administration and the military to acknowledge it. For that reason, all nationalist activities were interpreted as signs of disloyalty, which should be vehemently opposed by the state.³⁸ Such intransigence by the state increasingly alienated individuals who were in fact patriotic and loyal moderate nationalists. It alienated people who supported nationalist demands-for example, increasing the role of the Slovene language in education, administration, judiciary, and even the armed forces-but thought of Austria as their fatherland.

³⁴See, for example: Janez Cvirn, "'Kdor te sreča, naj te sune, če ti more, v zobe plune': Dragotin Dežman in slovenstvo ['Whoever Crosses Your Ways Should Hit You and, if Possible, Spit in Your Face': Dragotin Dežman/Karl Deschmann and Sloveneness]," Zgodovina za vse 14, no. 2 (2007): 38–56, at 41–45. For the Czechs, see: Jeremy King, Budweisers into Czechs and Germans: A Local History of Bohemian Politics, 1848–1948 (Princeton, Oxford, 2002), 128–29; Tara Zahra, Kidnapped Souls: National Indifference and the Battle for Children in the Bohemian Lands, 1900–1948 (Ithaca, London, 2008), 30–31.

³⁵AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, the minutes of the extraordinary general meeting of the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps (Ljubljana/Laibach, 11 October 1908).

³⁶Fran Zwitter, "The Slovenes in the Habsburg Monarchy," *Austrian History Yearbook* 3, part 2 (1967): 159–88; Vasilij Melik, "Slovenci in avstrijska država 1848–1918 [The Slovenes and the Austrian State 1848–1918]," in *Slovenci 1848–1918: Razprave in članki* [Slovenes 1848–1918: Papers and Articles], ed. Viktor Vrbnjak, Documenta et studia historiae recentioris, 15, 78–84 (Maribor, 2002).

³⁷Pokorný, "Vysloužilecké hnutí," 387; Cole, 54–55.

³⁸I have analyzed the influence of the events of 1908 on the military attitudes toward the Slovene-speaking population in Rok Stergar, "Fragen des Militärwesens in der slowenischen Politik 1867–1914," Österreichische Osthefte 46 (2004): 412–17; ibid., Slovenci in vojska, 1867–1914: Slovenski odnos do vojaških vprašanj od uvedbe dualizma do začetka 1. svetovne vojne [The Slovenes and the Army, 1867–1914: Slovene Attitudes Regarding Military Matters from the Introduction of Dualism until the Beginning of First World War], Historia, 9 (Ljubljana, 2004), chap. "Pred vojno: napoved spora vojske s Slovenci [Before the War: First Signs of the Army's Conflict with Slovenes]," 207–47. See also: Cole, 55.

But even if the majority in the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps genuinely believed that the introduction of Slovene language of command was not at odds with their loyalty to the empire, a small minority obviously did not. According to the minutes of their meeting, some six members among approximately 150 present had not supported the decision. Regretfully, they did not indicate their motives at the time,³⁹ but their reasoning was partially revealed a year and a half later when some of them-headed by the last president of the dissolved associationand a few others got together to establish a new veterans' association, the Carniolan Warriors Corps (Krainisches Krieger-Korps). Its main goal was to foster patriotism and loyalty among veterans while remaining explicitly apolitical.⁴⁰ The authorities were full of hope that the new organization would assist Carniolans to retain "a good frame of mind" and lend a hand to the monarchy in "these menacing and serious times." Their enthusiasm grew even stronger when they found out that veterans had chosen German for their language of command.⁴¹ Because it is obvious from the documents that the members of this new veterans' association were Slovene-speaking, such a decision sheds some light on their viewpoints in September of 1908. In view of that fact, it is clear they were not German nationalists and consequently their opposition to the Slovene command language can only be ascribed to a form of national indifference. Whether they preferred German because of its symbolic significance or out of pragmatism is actually of little importance in this context. The mere fact that motives other than nationalism played a decisive role at a time of nationalist mobilization can only imply indifference.

Such a claim is of course dependent on a broad definition of *indifference* for it is very doubtful that the veterans were, for example, cosmopolites in their views or experiences. However, as Tara Zahra has argued persuasively, national indifference involves not only the absolute absence of national loyalties, but also a refusal to subscribe completely to the all-encompassing demands of the nationalists.⁴² The analyzed event certainly fits the later part of the definition: The founders of the *Krieger-Korps* refused to enact one of the central demands of nationalists after the September events, the complete Slovenification of institutions. Therefore, their actions and reactions can be characterized as nationally indifferent, regardless of the fact that the sources do not tell us if they considered themselves to be Slovene, or if they had no national loyalties. I would argue that, above all, national indifference can be understood from what people do, from how they act and react in a given situation, and not from what they are. Analyzing this phenomenon, we should take to heart Rogers Brubaker's advice to avoid "groupism." If nations are events and not fixed groups, then national indifference, too, must also be understood as variable and contingent; and if nations are perspectives on the world, then national indifference cannot be anything else.

³⁹AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, the minutes of the extraordinary general meeting of the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps (Ljubljana/Laibach, 11 October 1908).

⁴⁰AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, the German translation of the minutes of the founding meeting of *Krieger-Korps* (Nr. 6, Ljubljana/Laibach, 13 March 1910).

⁴¹"[M]öglichst viele [...] Landeskinder des Herzogthums KRAIN [...] bei gutem Geiste zu erhalten und der Monarchie in bedrohlichen und ernsten Zeiten die Dienste der Vereinsmitglieder zur Verfügung zu stellen." AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, a letter by the command of the 3rd Corps to the Landespräsidium (Nr. 1648 (K), Graz, 17 May 1910), and a letter of Warrior Corps leadership to the Landespräsidium (Nr. 8, Ljubljana/Laibach, 2 June 1910).

⁴²Zahra, "Imagined Noncommunities," 98–106. Gerald Stourzh suggests "anti-nationalism" as a more suitable term for this kind of national indifference. Cf. Gerald Stourzh, "The Ethnicizing of Politics and 'National Indifference' in Late Imperial Austria," in *Der Umfang der österreichischen Geschichte: Ausgewählte Studien 1990–2010*, Studien zur Politik und Verwaltung, 99, ed. Christian Brunner, Wolfgang Mantl, and Manfried Welan, 283–323 (Vienna, Köln, Graz, 2011), 302–3.

Thus, a seemingly paradoxical aspect of the broad definition of indifference can be explained. The fact that even nationalists can sometimes appear to be nationally indifferent—for even they sometimes failed to heed their own all-encompassing demands—seems illogical only as long as we perceive nations as fixed and exclusive you-are-either-in-or-you-are-out groups. But as soon as we see them in terms of an ever-changing "groupness," to use Brubaker's terminology once more, the paradox is gone. The research on national indifference can then focus on the limits of nationalism and on situational factors that made people reject or avoid its demands.

The Slovene-speaking Population and National Indifference: Some Concluding Remarks

The September riots offer convincing arguments that state patriotism and dynastic loyalty were quite common among veterans of Ljubljana/Laibach, even at a time when one of the worst Slovene-German conflicts in the Habsburg period had built up Slovene nationalism to a previously unknown level. The majority of veterans still managed to combine Slovene nationalism with an allegiance to the Habsburg state at a time when some intellectuals had already begun writing and thinking about a growing divide between the Slovenes and the Austrian state.⁴³ This is not surprising, because such a combination of allegiances still prevailed in other parts of the Slovene-speaking population, too. Even during the waning months of World War I, the military censors noticed that a great majority of Slovenespeaking soldiers and POWs exhibited Austrian patriotism and imperial loyalty. This was far less common among officers, who were by then mostly reservists, recruited from the wealthier and better-educated strata of society.⁴⁴ Furthermore, a small minority of Slovenespeaking veterans acted in a way that can be characterized as nationally indifferent. This is especially interesting because this phenomenon has only recently been brought to the forefront of historical analysis. Even more interesting would be to see how this single case of apparent indifference fits into a larger context. Does national indifference among veterans tell us anything about such attitudes among the wider Slovene-speaking population at the time, or were the veterans an exception and therefore no inferences can be drawn out of their case?

Whether national indifference was still a viable option for Slovene-speakers at the beginning of twentieth century is certainly a question worth exploring. One of the most insightful and

⁴³Igor Grdina, "Die deutsch-slowenischen Beziehungen aus der Sicht der slowenischen Geisteseliten in der ersten Hälfte des 20. Jahrhunderts," in *Sosed v ogledalu soseda od 1848 do danes=Der Nachbar im Spiegelbild des Nachbarn von 1848 bis Heute*, ed. Franc Rozman (Ljubljana, 1995), 136–37, 142.

⁴⁴Walter Lukan, "Die politische Meinung der Slowenischen Bevölkerung 1917/18 im Spiegel der Zensurberichte des Gemeinsamen Zentralnachweisbureaus für Kriegsgefangene in Wien: (mit besonderer Berücksichtigung des Verfassers der Berichte – Milan Hodža)," in Nationalismus, Gesellschaft und Kultur in Mitteleuropa im 19. und 20. Jahrhundert: Festschrift für Jiří Kořalka zum 75. Geburtstag=Nacionalismus, společnost a kultura ve střední Evropě 19. a 20. století: Pocta Jiřímu Kořalkovi k 75. narozeninám, ed. Jiří Pokorný, Luboš Velek, and Alice Velková, 217– 83 (Prague, 2007); Petra Svoljšak, "Slovenci v primežu avstrijske cenzure [Slovenes in the Vise of Austrian Censors]," in Velika vojna in Slovenci: 1914–1918 [The Great War and the Slovenes], ed. Peter Vodopivec and Katja Kleindienst, 109–27 (Ljubljana, 2005). For a general survey of the censorship of the POWs correspondence, see: Alon Rachamimov, "Arbiters of Allegiance: Austro-Hungarian Censors during World War I," in Constructing Nationalities in East Central Europe, ed. Pieter M. Judson and Marsha L. Rozenblit, 157–77, Austrian History, Culture, and Society (Oxford, 2005).

influential Slovene historians Vasilij Melik has pointed out that not everybody became German or Slovene as both nations took shape and that switching sides was not uncommon, but he assumed that such behavior had been characteristic only for the first stages of nationalization and that it had mostly ended well before the end of the nineteenth century.⁴⁵ Some other historians have at least hinted at the limits of nationalism; a decade ago, for example, Janez Cvirn drew attention to the fact that "there was always cooperation [between Slovenes and Germans], even at the times of the worst nationality conflict."⁴⁶ But research, focused on such topics, is lacking or is still based on ethnicist assumptions.⁴⁷

The latter is certainly true for the great majority of research about the phenomena of the so-called "German-friendly Slovenes" from Southern Styria and Carinthia. The "Styrians" ("štajercijanci") were especially active after 1900, when they started publishing a Slovene language paper *Štajerc* (The Styrian), and 1906, when they established a Progressive party (*Napredna stranka*). The paper and the party spoke in favor of Styrian provincial patriotism and coexistence between German and Slovene-speaking Styrians and against the domination of political Catholicism in Slovene politics. The "Styrians" were also strict opponents of Yugoslav nationalism, which was gaining ground among Slovene-speakers at that time.⁴⁸ The circulation of *Štajerc* (up to 15,000 copies) and the votes the Progressive party received in local and provincial elections demonstrate that such a program resonated among sizeable parts of the rural Slovene-speaking population of Southern Styria.⁴⁹ A comparable situation existed in Southern Carinthia, where a significant part of the Slovene-speaking population did not identify with Slovene nationalism. In contrast to the "Styrians," they were not organized in a separate political group but aligned themselves with the German liberals and—increasingly—with the German-speaking Social Democrats.⁵⁰

⁴⁸Janez Cvirn, "Deželna in narodna zavest na (Spodnjem) Štajerskem [Provincial and National Consciousness in (Lower) Styria]," in *Avstrija. Jugoslavija. Slovenija: Slovenska narodna identiteta skozi čas* [Austria, Yugoslavia, Slovenia: Slovene National Identity through Time], ed. Dušan Nećak, Historia, 74–84 (Ljubljana, 1997).

⁴⁹About the circulation of *Štajerc*, see Janez Cvirn, *Trdnjavski trikotnik: Politična orientacija Nemcev na Spodnjem Štajerskem (1861–1914)* [The Fortress Triangle: Political Orientation of Germans in Lower Styria (1861–1914)] (Maribor, 1997), 344–54; about the election results, see Branko Goropevšek, *Štajerski Slovenci, kaj hočemol: Slovenska politika na Štajerskem v letih 1906–1914* [Styrian Slovenes, What Do We Want!: Slovene Politics in Styria, 1906–1914], zgodovini.ce, 3 (Celje, 2005), 152–54.

⁵⁰The literature on the so-called "Windische" is very extensive. A good starting point is Andreas Moritsch, "Das Windische—eine nationale Hilfsideologie," in *Problemfelder der Geschichte und Geschichtsschreibung der Kärntner Slovenen*, ed. Andreas Moritsch, ed., Unbegrenzte Geschichte, 1, 15–29 (Klagenfurt, Ljubljana, Vienna, 1995).

⁴⁵Vasilij Melik, "Začetki slovenskega političnega življenja in Lovro Toman [The Beginnings of Slovene Politics and Lovro Toman]" in *Slovenci 1848–1918: Razprave in članki*, ed. Viktor Vrbnjak, Documenta et studia historiae recentioris, 15, 278–89 (Maribor, 2002), 280–81; idem., "Problemi in dosežki slovenskega narodnega boja v šestdesetih in sedemdesetih letih v 19. stoletju [Problems and Achievements of the Slovene National Struggle in the Sixties and Seventies of the 19th Century]," ibid., 239–44, 241.

⁴⁶Janez Cvirn, "Nemško-slovenski odnosi osrednji problem slovenske zgodovine [German-Slovene Relations as the Central Problem of Slovene History]," in *Slovenija 1848–1998: iskanje lastne poti*, ed. Stane Granda and Barbara Šatej, 86–89 (Ljubljana, 1998), 88.

⁴⁷For an excellent critique of ethnicism in Central European historiography, see: Jeremy King, "The Nationalization of East Central Europe: Ethnicism, Ethnicity, and Beyond," in *Staging the Past: The Politics of Commemoration in Habsburg Central Europe, 1848 to the Present*, ed. Maria Bucur and Nancy M. Wingfield, 112–52 (West Lafayette, IN, 2001). For Slovene historiography, see: Jernej Kosi, "Je bil proces formiranja slovenskega naroda v 19. stoletju res zgolj končni nasledek tisočletne slovenske kontinuitete? [Was the 19th Century Process of the Formation of the Slovene Nation Truly a Mere Continuation of the Millenary Slovene Continuity?]," Zgodovinski časopis 64 (2010): 154–75.

Most Slovene historians have traditionally understood the "German-friendly Slovenes" as an historical anomaly. Assuming they had been "ethnic Slovenes" who should have evolved into national Slovenes under "normal" circumstance, they have put a lot of effort into the research of social, economic, and political factors that had supposedly "hindered" such a development.⁵¹ Even though this research was based on unfounded ethnicist assumptions, it is still valuable. For if we change the perspective of analysis, we can still use the data to describe the actions of "Styrians" and "Windische" as nationally indifferent. Although both declared themselves to be "liberal Slovenes" on occasion, they in fact opposed Slovene nationalism. They supported the learning of German, opposed economic nationalism, and—above all—they opposed the most important goal of Slovene nationalism was not only a consequence of their traditional regional patriotism, although it unquestionably played an important role, but also a product of economic factors. The learning of German, for example, was seen as indispensable for artisans and peasants, who wanted to sell their products in German-speaking markets.⁵²

In Carniola, the only Habsburg land with a Slovene-speaking majority, national indifference was also evident, as we have seen in the case of the veterans; but by the turn of the century, it had no longer manifested itself in an organized action by "German-friendly Slovenes." From about 1880, the Carniolan liberal Constitutional Society had abandoned its earlier proclaimed national indifference, as Slovene-speaking members had defected to the Slovene liberal party. The German nationalists increasingly dominated the organization, which eventually changed its name to the German Society in 1894.⁵³ The diminishing role of the German language in Carniolan society, the decline of the German-speaking population—in Styria and Carinthia, the trends were opposite—and the preponderance of Slovene nationalist parties in politics precluded any organization of "German-friendly Slovenes" in the two decades before the war.⁵⁴ Carniola was seen as uncontestably Slovene by all sides, and nationalist activists did not focus their efforts on the province.

Because of that, there had been less pressure on the people to demonstrate their national affiliation publicly, and consequently national indifference was almost unnoticeable. Historians, too, had simply assumed that the process of nationalization had been concluded and that everybody who spoke Slovene was also Slovene. However, even a cursory but openminded reading of sources reveals that the veterans of Ljubljana were not the only Slovene-speaking Carniolans who acted in a non-national way even when nationalism surged. For example, in 1908, two Slovene-speaking patrons of a Ljubljana inn got in a fight because one had been shouting pro-Serbian slogans and the other demanded that he stop because, as he

⁵¹See, above all, Janko Pleterski, *Narodna in politična zavest na Koroškem: Narodna zavest in politična orientacija prebivalstva slovenske Koroške v letih 1848–1914* [National and Political Consciousness in Carinthia: National Consciousness and Political Orientation of the Population of Slovene Carinthia in the Years 1848–1914], Razprave in eseji, 7 (Ljubljana, 1965).

⁵²Cvirn, "Deželna in narodna zavest," 78–79.

⁵³Matić, 423–27. Such development was almost typical; see Pieter M. Judson *Exclusive Revolutionaries: Liberal Politics, Social Experience, and National Identity in the Austrian Empire, 1848–1914*, Social History, Popular Culture, and Politics in Germany, ed. Geoff Eley (Ann Arbor, MI, 1996), chapter "From Liberalism to Nationalism: Inventing a German Community, 1880–85," 193–222.

⁵⁴For a short survey of the language statistics, see Emil Brix, "Die zahlenmässige Präsenz des Deutschtums in den südslawischen Kronländern Cisleithaniens 1848–1918: Probleme der Nationalitätenstatistik," in *Geschichte der Deutschen im Bereich des heutigen Slowenien 1848–1941*, ed. Helmut Rumpler and Arnold Suppan, Schriftenreihe des Österreichischen Ost- und Südosteuropa-Instituts, ed. Richard Georg Plaschka, 12, 43–62 (Vienna, Munich, 1988).

loudly proclaimed: "We are all Austrians and we have only one emperor and we are loyal to him!"⁵⁵ But whereas the cheers for the Serbian king and Serbia, frequent during the crisis over the Austro-Hungarian annexation of Bosnia and Herzegovina and the Balkan Wars, caught the attention of historians who interpreted them as signs of a stronger and more radical Slovene nationalism, the avowals and actions that were signs of state patriotism or even national indifference among the Slovene-speaking have been overlooked.⁵⁶ Similar statements were not that rare and although they might have been on the decline, their existence nevertheless should not be ignored. The motives and causes for such reactions surely need to be analyzed.

Certainly, only new research, informed by recent theorizing about such phenomena, will yield more definitive answers, but for now I would argue that in contrast to Carinthia or Styria from about the turn of the century if not sooner, social advancement, economic gains, or even pressure of local authorities were hardly important motives for producing a non-national attitude among Slovene-speakers in Carniola. If anything, those factors had exactly the opposite effect in the province, and something else must have played a role. Why did some Slovene-speaking Carniolans nevertheless refuse to subscribe to the nationalist paradigm? It is worth noting that the cases analyzed here involved similar actors: veterans and soldiers. This is important because the armed forces persistently tried to stem the tide of nationalism and emphasize state patriotism and imperial loyalty. We need especially to reevaluate the impact on society of the army's patriotic and dynastic propaganda, which has been minimized until recently.⁵⁷ As Laurence Cole has clearly shown in his work on veterans, state patriotism and imperial loyalty were quite effective in limiting the reach of nationalism in Trentino, and the case of Carniolan veterans surely demonstrates that their effectiveness was not limited to Tirol.⁵⁸

On the other hand, we should not forget that ideologies were not the only factors influencing the decisions of individuals. For example, the keen interest the leadership of the dissolved Carniolan Military Veterans Corps showed for the fate of its sizeable funds most certainly reminds us that some of the leaders probably acted pragmatically. After all, as a consequence of their vote in October of 1908, the veterans lost more than 20,000 crowns, collected primarily for the poor and sick veterans or for their widows and orphans.⁵⁹ As they must have been aware before the vote that such an outcome was possible or even probable, the possibility of sustaining a substantial financial loss surely played a role in the decision

⁵⁵"Wir sind Österreicher, wir haben nur einen Kaiser und zu diesem halten wir; wenn Sie Ihre frühere Äusserung nochmals wiederholen, bekommen Sie eine Ohrfeige." KA, KM, Präs, 53–11/1 (1909), a report by the command of 3rd Corps to the War Ministry (Präs. Nr. 1119, Graz, 6 March 1909). The sentence was written in German in the report, but it had been undoubtedly said in Slovene.

⁵⁶Cf. Janko Pleterski, "Avstrija in Slovenci leta 1912–1913 [Austria and the Slovenes in the Years 1912–13]," in *Študije o slovenski zgodovini in narodnem vprašanju*, Documenta et studia historiae recentioris, 2 (Maribor, 1981), 169.

⁵⁷Johann Christoph Allmayer-Beck, "Die bewaffnete Macht in Staat und Gesellschaft," in *Die Habsburgermonarchie* 1848–1918, ed. Adam Wandruszka and Peter Urbanitsch, vol. 5, *Die bewaffnete Macht* (Vienna, 1987), 96–97; cf. Erwin A. Schmidl, "Die k.u.k. Armee: integrierendes Element eines zerfallenden Staates?," in *Das Militär und der Aufbruch in die Moderne, 1860 bis 1890: Armeen, Marinen und der Wandel von Politik, Gesellschaft und Wirtschaft in Europa, den USA sowie Japan*, ed. Michael Epkenhans and Gerhard P. Groß, Beiträge zur Militär- und Kriegsgeschichte 60, 143–50 (Munich, 2003).

⁵⁸Cole, 42–55.

⁵⁹AS, Landespräsidium for Carniola Records, Police Matters, bundle 2, the minutes of the extraordinary general meeting of the Carniolan Military Veterans Corps (Ljubljana/Laibach, 11 October 1908).

making of some veterans. Of course, ideologues denounced such pragmatism, but not everybody was willing or able to follow their advice even if the majority obviously was.

ROK STERGAR is an assistant professor at the University of Ljubljana. He has published two books on Slovenian history: *Slovenci in vojska*, 1867–1914: *Slovenski odnos do vojaških vprašanj od uvedbe dualizma do začetka 1. svetovne vojne* (2004) and "Vojski prijazen in zaželen garnizon": Ljubljanski častniki med prelomom stoletja in prvo svetovno vojno (1999).